
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT ADVISORY COMMISSION JUNE 9, 2015 
491 E. PIONEER AVENUE           TUESDAY, 6:00 P.M.  
HOMER, ALASKA       CITY HALL COWLES COUNCIL CHAMBERS 

NOTICE OF MEETING 
REGULAR MEETING AGENDA 

1. CALL TO ORDER

2. APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA

3. PUBLIC COMMENT REGARDING ITEMS ON THE AGENDA

4. RECONSIDERATION

5. APPROVAL OF MINUTES
A. April 14, 2015 Regular Meeting Minutes Page 3 

6. VISITORS/PRESENTATIONS

7. STAFF & COUNCIL REPORT/CHAMBER OF COMMERCE & MARINE TRADES ASSOCIATION
REPORT/ COMMITTEE REPORTS/BOROUGH REPORT

8. PUBLIC HEARING

9. PENDING BUSINESS
A. Affordable Housing

i. Tax Incentive Recommendation from Commissioner Brown Page 7 
iii. Memo from City Planner Abboud re: Special Assessment Districts Page 9 

10. NEW BUSINESS

11. INFORMATIONAL ITEMS
A. City Manager’s Report May 26, 2015 Page 11  
B. Resolution 15-030(A) Adopting the Land Allocation Plan Page 15 
C. Resolution 15-032 Partially Releasing the Development Covenant of the Lillian Walli

Estates Subdivision Page 17 

12. COMMENTS OF THE AUDIENCE
13. COMMENTS OF THE CITY STAFF
14. COMMENTS OF THE COUNCILMEMBER (If one is assigned)
15. COMMENTS OF THE CHAIR
16. COMMENTS OF THE COMMISSION
17. ADJOURNMENT/NEXT REGULAR MEETING IS SCHEDULED FOR TUESDAY, JULY 14, 2015 at 6:00

p.m. in the City Hall Cowles Council Chambers located at 491 E. Pioneer Ave, Homer, Alaska.
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ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT ADVISORY COMMISSION UNAPPROVED 

REGULAR MEETING 

APRIL 14, 2015 

1  042115 mj 

Session 15-04 a Regular Meeting of the Economic Development Advisory Commission was called to 

order by Vice Chair Brown at 6:00 p.m. on April 14, 2015 at the City Hall Cowles Council Chambers 

located at 491 E. Pioneer Avenue, Homer, Alaska. 

PRESENT: COMMISSIONER ARNO, BROWN, FRIEDLANDER, MARKS, STANISLAW 

EX-OFFICIO: KATE MITCHELL, MARINE TRADES  

ABSENT: BARTH (Excused) 

STAFF: CITY MANAGER KOESTER 

DEPUTY CITY CLERK JACOBSEN 

CITY PLANNER ABBOUD 

AGENDA APPROVAL 

ARNO/MARKS MOVED TO APPROVE THE AGENDA 

There was no discussion. 

VOTE: NON OBJECTION: UNANIMOUS CONSENT 

Motion carried. 

PUBLIC COMMENTS REGARDING ITEMS ON THE AGENDA 

None 

RECONSIDERATION 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

A. Regular Meeting Minutes March 10, 2015

MARKS/FRIEDLANDER MOVED TO APPROVE THE MINUTES 

There was no discussion. 

VOTE: NON OBJECTION: UNANIMOUS CONSENT 

Motion carried. 

VISITORS 
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APRIL 14, 2015 

2 042115 mj 

STAFF & COUNCIL REPORT/CHAMBER OF COMMERCE & MARINE TRADES ASSOCIATION REPORT/ 

COMMITTEE REPORTS/BOROUGH REPORT 

Kate Mitchell, Marine Trades Representative, provided the group with a synopsis of the Marine Trades 

Association Meeting.  She explained they are a self-funded group of about 65 to 70 business owners. 

They partner with the Port of Homer in development and manning a booth at Pacific Marine Expo. She 

commented about the workforce development program and the classes they are doing at the high 

school and college that are sponsored by Marine Trades. They hope to have more activities scheduled 

for next year.  They have been marketing Homer as a place to get boat work done and advertised in 

Pacific Marine Magazine, Workboat Magazine, Pacific Fishing, and a few others.  They are working to 

find trained people and get training available for people to fill those work place jobs.  She addressed 

challenges of getting funding to make programs available to train in the industry and commented 

that the Marine Trades promotional video should be ready in the fall, in time for the Marine Trades 

Expo.  

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

PENDING BUSINESS 

A. Affordable Housing

i. Memo from Deputy City Clerk re: Special Assessment Districts

ii. Tax incentive recommendation from Commissioner Brow

iii. Public comment from Larry Slone

The Commission briefly discussed the memo regarding Special Assessment Districts that was included 

in the packet.  City Manager Koester and City Planner Abboud provided feedback to the Commission 

about other options such as sun-setting the assessment after a number of years or tiered option of 

assessing lots that are created through subdivision.   There was some general discussion about 

zoning, density, and lot sizes in the residential districts.   

The Commission agreed that they would like to have a staff report that includes the suggestions 

raised by the City Planner for consideration at their next meeting.  They also acknowledged the need 

to receive input from property owners currently involved in assessment districts.  

Vice Chair Brown reviewed his tax incentive recommendation that was included in the packet.  He 

added that after he submitted the recommendation he received some input from Commissioner Arno 

and deferred to him to share his recommendation. 

Commissioner Arno suggested a seven year trial period on all new construction on undeveloped 

property whether residential or commercial, to waive city taxes on improvement to the property for a 

period of ten years. This would not apply to additions on homes or businesses, only new construction.  

Benefits addressed included promoting development, increasing housing, creating jobs, attracting 

new business, increased water and sewer customers, and attracting new users to the sales tax base.  It 

opens the door to Homer, not just targeting a certain group. 
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3 042115 mj 

Concern was expressed that incentivizing someone to build a $300,000 home or a second seasonal 

home isn’t going to address the affordable housing need. It was also suggested that an open ended 

incentive like this doesn’t necessarily promote affordable year round opportunities. Seasonal home 

owners increase the sales tax base for just a few months. The larger portion of the months they aren’t 

here finds a lot of businesses struggling to stay open, leaving fewer choices for those who do live here 

year round.  It also impacts business owners who are able to provide jobs to meet a higher demand in 

the busy months and struggle to have those jobs available when the seasonal people leave.  

The Commission agreed that after a lot of consideration over many meetings they are at an impasse 

with what would be most beneficial regarding a tax incentive.  They recognized that the possibility of 

LNG development in our area may have a positive impact on the job and housing market that would 

negate the potential benefits of a tax incentive.  It was the consensus of the Commission to remove 

tax incentives from the Commissions business.  

The Commission acknowledged the public comments from Mr. Slone included in their packet. 

NEW BUSINESS 

A. Land Allocation Plan

The Commission reviewed information in the Land Allocation Plan and talked with City Planner 

Abboud about parcels the city owns that could possibly be sold.  They specifically addressed the 

parcel on Main Street listed on page D-3 and the potential of the lot for a developer who may want to 

remove some fill to develop or that it would lend well to a two story building with an upper and lower 

access similar to the Kachemak Bay Title building.  They also talked about the lots in the Lillian Walli 

Subdivision area including efforts toward resolving restrictions in the subdivision agreement that 

have been in place for many years.  

ARNO/FRIEDLANDER MOVED TO RECOMMEND THE SALE OF THE PARCEL ON MAIN STREET, PARCEL 

NUMBER 175-144-16, AND ALSO SELL THE LOTS IN LILLIAN WALLI ESTATES SUBDIVISION, LOTS 60, 65, 

66, 67, 70, 57, 58, AND 59, WITH THE EXCEPTION OF POSSIBLY KEEPING ONE OF THOSE LOTS FOR A 

PARK.  

There was no discussion. 

VOTE: NON OBJECTION: UNANIMOUS CONSENT 

Motion carried. 

INFORMATIONAL ITEMS 

A. City Managers Report

B. LNG Info

Commissioner Marks said she would like to have new business items to discuss more specifics about 

the potential of LNG and what it would do economically for the harbor and the rest of the community. 
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She would also like to look at some of the economic potential of the MAPP group, the redevelopment 

of Woodard Creek, and the interplay that might occur with the completion of the PARC survey.   She 

added that she will be absent from the May meeting. 

City Manager Koester said she will work with other staff in gathering information relating to the LNG 

project, and suggested having a representative from MAPP and the Woodard Creek Coalition present 

at a future meeting. She added that Agnew:Beck  will be providing an update at the next City Council 

Meeting regarding the PARC survey and invited Commissioners to attend or listen to the radio.  Any 

informational material provided can be included in the Commissions packet. 

COMMENTS OF THE AUDIENCE 

None 

COMMENTS OF CITY STAFF 

None 

COMMENTS OF THE COUNCILMEMBER 

None 

COMMENTS OF THE COMMISSION 

Commissioner Friedlander commented that his uncle is in the cannabis business in Washington and 

the amount of taxes the state is pulling in from that industry is phenomenal.  If the city walks down 

that road with the cannabis commission we could see a lot of economic benefit.  

Commissioners Stanislaw, Marks, and Arno had no further comments. 

Vice Chair Brown thanked everyone for their work tonight. 

ADJOURN 

There being no further business to come before the Commission the meeting adjourned at 7:40 p.m. 

The next regular meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, May 12, 2015 at 6:00 p.m. at the City Hall Cowles 

Council Chambers located at 491 E. Pioneer Avenue, Homer, Alaska. 

MELISSA JACOBSEN, CMC, DEPUTY CITY CLERK 

Approved: 

6



From: Patrick Brown <pbrown5@yahoo.com> 

Sent: Tuesday, April 28, 2015 4:10 PM 

To: Melissa Jacobsen 

Cc: Mike Barth 

Subject: Homer Economic Development Advisory Board Proposal 

Attachments: Homer Econ  Incentive Proposal.doc 

Homer Economic Development Advisory Board Proposal

I am asking this recommendation be included in our next meeting as new 
business.
Respectfully,
Patrick Brown
Vice-Chair
Homer Economic Development Advisory Board

New Business and Housing Incentives on Homer Undeveloped Land

1) 7 year trial period
2) All new construction, (business and residential) on UNDEVELOPED

LAND
Note: applies to new construction only, not additions

3) Waive city taxes on improvements for a period of 10 years

Benefits:

•   Promoting development on undeveloped land available in Homer

•   Promoting and attracting new businesses

•   Promoting Living Wage Jobs by local industries and increased
support services

•   Increasing use and service fee infrastructures of city; sewer, water,
gas, electric

•   Promoting new users to sales tax base, not just a target group of
individuals

•   Promoting and encouraging a base for construction which includes
anticipating the LNG Pipeline benefits
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C:\Users\mjacobsen\AppData\Local\Microsoft\Windows\Temporary Internet Files\Content.Outlook\3N0993PH\EDC memo SAD 5.5.15.docx 

M E M O R A N D U M   15-

TO: ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION 

THROUGH KATIE KOESTER, CITY MANAGER

FROM: RICK ABBOUD, CITY PLANNER 

DATE: MAY 5, 2015 

SUBJECT: LID/SAD ASSESSMENTS 

After discussion of assessments at the April 14th meeting of the Commission, The Commission 

still wished to review options that might encourage subdivision and the greater utilization of 

built infrastructure where current projects have been completed. It was my understanding that 

this subject was brought up under the discussion of affordable housing as a policy that might 

contribute to bringing down the cost.  

I have researched how changing the current policy of charging a new assessment might play out 

in a representative example. The Hillside Acres LID is a relatively expensive and has good 

opportunity for subdivision. The original costs were $15,745 for water and $11,103 for sewer (for 

the following example I have made assumptions for discussion only and the real numbers and 

scenario may not be entirely accurate). The payoff year is 2027, so the original lots in the district 

have been paying for 8 years, if financed, and have 12 years to go. The creation of one more lot 

would require the payment of $26,848 that would be distributed to the remaining 39 customer 

that would receive $671 each. This is an example of what those in the district might forego if the 

policy changes. 

I propose the consideration of three options. 1.) Recommend that the district stop collecting at 

the payoff date or other date specific. 2.) Recommend that a formula be considered for a 

decreasing amount to be collected until zeroing out at the payoff date or other specific date. 3.) 

Do nothing. 

Discussion 

1.) A provision is not spelled out in code right now stating exactly when this policy of 

collecting for new subdivisions ends. Ideally it should be clearly stated in the enacting 

policy for each LID. I am unaware that this was ever done. It is my understanding that this 

policy has come onboard retroactively for LID’s established before 2005.  Recommending 

this option would require the City Attorney to review the policy and make an analysis as 

to how it might work on current LID’s. One recommendation that should be made 

regardless is that the policy be clearly documented in all future LID/SAD’s. 
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2.) This is just the first recommendation with some additional requirements. My suggestion 

for the start of conversation would be to consider collection of the full amount for 10 

years and then amortize the rest of the assessment to a value of zero at the end of the 

payoff year. This would give members of the original district a reasonable amount of time 

to benefit while increasing the benefits of subdividing as time goes on. 

3.) Do nothing is always an option. This should still come with the review of the attorney as 

to what exactly is the status of the policy. It may be that we should not be collecting this 

money past a specific date right now. A documented opinion from the attorney could 

clear up some contentions.  

Staff Recommendation: Pick and option with a motion for the consideration of the City Council, 

make amending motions if appropriate. 
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City Manager’s Report 
TO: Mayor Wythe and Homer City Council 

FROM: Katie Koester, City Manager 

DATE: May 26, 2015 

SUBJECT: City Manager’s Report 

Bridge Creek Watershed Lots for Sale 

I was approached by Aryn Young and Beau Burgess of Porcupine LLC regarding lots for sale in 
the Bridge Creek Watershed (see attached map). According to Planning Director Abboud, at a 
minimum 2 of these lots, lots 17368015 and 17368014 are rich with tributaries and would be 
very beneficial for the preservation of the watershed (see attached map). The assessed value 
of the lots is $16,300 and $20,000, however the lot owner is asking $55,000 for both parcels.  
The lots would need to be appraised before they could be purchased by the City to determine 
fair market value. The City Council would need to identify a source of funding for land 
purchase. There is the Land Reserve fund, however it currently carries a small negative 
balance (-$200).  One option would be for the Council to advance with the land sales 
proposed in the Land Allocation Plan with the intention of building up the fund and pursuing 
purchase of the lots at a later date. A second option would be to transfer funds from the 
General Fund to the Land Reserve Fund (this is what is proposed in the resolution before you 
today authorizing the purchase of 40 acres of foreclosed property in the watershed from the 
Borough). However, Ms. Young indicated a desire to put the lots on the market in the near 
future, which means the City runs the risk of the lots selling before the City is able to build up 
the necessary capital. Of course the third option is to do nothing given the current fiscal 
climate. Please let me know if Council believes these lots are valuable enough to warrant 
further investigation. 

Blue Crest Energy Update 

Port and Harbor Director Hawkins and I had a visit from Blue Crest Energy this week updating 
the City on plans for the drilling of the Cosmo oil project. The project is located on the bluff 
side of Milepost 151 of the Sterling Highway near Anchor Point. Though the rig and drill 
operation will be located onshore, the project will horizontally drill to access oil fields 
offshore. Product will primarily be trucked north to Nikiski.  During construction, September – 
April, Blue Crest will be employing 300-350 people and depending on Homer hotels for 
housing employees that cannot be found locally (primarily through contractors). The City has 
put Blue Crest in touch with the Chamber and Homer Marine Trades Association as potential 
resources. During construction it is also likely that the Port will be used for bringing in 
construction materials, though details have yet to be finalized. I have included a Frequently 
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Asked Questions for your information. Blue Crest will be holding a public meeting on June 
10th at Land’s End. 

Street Sweeping Delays 

Public Works was expecting to have their new sweeper (the one that picks up the bulk of the 
material as opposed to the vacuum sweeper that is for secondary cleanup) the first half of 
April.  The unit was being manufactured over the winter.  The vendor, Yukon Equipment, was 
late getting it to Homer and once it was delivered Public Works found programing issues with 
it.  The vendor and manufacturer are working diligently on resolving the issues, however it 
has resulted in a delay of street sweeping. Unfortunately, this is taking place when we need 
that piece of equipment the most. Public Works has been using the vacuum sweeper as best 
as it can be used, but many streets still have not been swept.  The vacuum unit is not 
designed to pick up heavy sand, so it is a slow operation to use it as a pick-up broom. The new 
unit was delivered on May 19th and Public Works will have it in operation every day until the 
streets are cleaned. Please be patient with street sweeping and know that Public Works is 
doing the best they can with the limited tools available. 

Float Debris 

Councilmembers have heard from members of the public regarding float debris that have 
been found on Kachemak Bay beaches. As part of the harbor float replacement project, the 
contractor, Harris Sand and Gravel, was required to dispose of the old harbor floats. 
Unfortunately the City did not stipulate in the contract during the first phase of the project 
how the floats were to be disposed of and Harris Sand and Gravel gave floats from the first 
phase away to a number of different people last fall. The floats were taken to various sites 
around the bay and some obviously were not properly secured. No one knows for sure how 
many of the first phase 1 floats have become float debris. A recent letter from concerned 
residents leads us to believe that there are quite a few float sections that have gotten away 
from their owners and that some level of action needs to be taken. In the second phase 
(System 4 rehab) of the harbor float improvement project the city made stipulations in the 
contract as to how the demoed floats were to be disposed of. The floats were removed from 
the harbor to the chip pad and could only be reused/returned into the bay  if the flotation 
billets were replaced with encapsulated billets as required by fish and game habitat.   

The City has installed a dumpster above the commercial barge ramp for members of the 
public to deposit flotation debris that they find (see attached map). Debris cleanup is 
complicated by the fact that many of the old floats are on private property – this is why it is 
important that members of the pubic who have debris on their beaches, or were given the 
floats and cannot safely secure them, communicate with the City and Borough landfill so that 
arrangements can be made for proper disposal. The City provided dumpster will be for 
smaller parts and pieces. Persons interested in returning large float sections to the harbor 
recovered from the bay will need to contact the harbormaster so that arrangements can be 
made to remove the floats from the water. 
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Port and Harbor Director Hawkins, Public Works Director Meyer, and I will be meeting with 
Harris Sand and Gravel to discuss debris cleanup. I will keep you updated on the progress. 

Water Storage/Distribution Improvements Project 

The funding for this project ($1,922,577) continues to remain in the State budget. Public 
Works will be completing a grant application (to facilitate the preparation of a formal grant 
agreement) for the City Manager’s signature. Public Works will be preparing a resolution 
authorizing the City Manager to execute the formal grant agreement, and an ordinance that 
appropriates the matching funds for the project from the HAWSP Fund ($832,961) for Council 
action at the first meeting in June. (See attached letters to adjacent property owners for more 
information). 

Jail Contract Cuts 

The final word is not in yet from the state on what the cuts will be to the jail contract; however 
the situation does not look good. Though the program was cut by 30% in the operating 
budget, program administrators and the Department of Public Safety were optimistic that 
funding solutions to help mitigate the damage could be found given the integral nature of 
Community Jails to the State. The latest word from the State is cuts could be as deep as 50%. 
The City of Homer is anticipating a cut of $240,000- $450,000. The Department of Corrections 
still does not have a final number for communities, though they hope to by the end of the 
month. The reality of the cuts are fast approaching; the State’s fiscal year begins on July 1. I 
will be meeting with the Finance Director and Police Chief to discuss possible funding 
scenarios, how the City would react, and the risk involved to the City.  

Natural Gas, Interest, and the Free Main Allowance 

The City started incurring interest on the loan from the Borough as soon as we made the first 
draw on the loan. Interest for all assessed property owners begins accruing on July 1, 2015. 
The first two years of interest payments were never calculated into the total project cost 
because the City did not really know what those costs would be because there was always the 
possibility the City might pay off early or perhaps borrow less because project costs were less 
than estimated. Either of those could change what the City ultimately paid in interest. The 
thought at the time was to budget for the interest and/or use the Free Main Allowance. The 
net result of this is that the first two years of interest payments, $813,000 is absorbed by the 
project. This eats up a large chunk of the Free Main Allowance. The fiscal impact of losing the 
condominium case, if that were to happen, could cost around $300,000, depending on how 
the Council decides to assess condominiums. At the very beginning of the project Enstar 
estimated we would receive $1.6M in FMA over the course of 10 years. We have received $1.1M 
to date. As you can see, there is very little wiggle room in the project to account for things like 
deferred assessments and additional exemptions. Essentially, by paying the first two years of 
interest on behalf of the property owners the City has given each property owner their share 
of the FMA up front instead of waiting until the loan has been paid off to redistribute any 
leftover funds. This equates to $215 per lot owner.  
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FMA estimate from Enstar 
over 10 years 

$1,600,000 

First two years of interest -$813,000 
Assessments for 
condominiums 

-$326,200 

Remaining $460,800 

 

 

Enc: 

Bridge Creek Watershed Parcel Map 
Blue Crest FAQ 
Map of Dumpster for Float Debris 
State of Alaska DEC Funding Notice Water Storage and Distribution Improvements Project 
Letters from Public Works to property owners impacted by water storage distribution 
improvements project 
Memorandum 15-075 from IT Manager Poolos Re: Telephonic Participation at Council 
Meetings 
Homer Foundation Quarterly Report 
Thank You Card from Food Pantry 
HEA Phone Scam Alert 

FMA current balance $1,100,000 

First two years of interest -$813,000 
Assessments for 
condominiums 

-$300,000 

Remaining -$13,000 
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